
 

 

Minutes of Combs Parish Council Meeting  
Monday 11th March 2024 at 7.30pm, Battisford Cricket Club 

 
 

Present: T Kitson (chair); A Tomlinson (councillor); H Larsen (councillor); K Archer (councillor); T Betchley (councillor); 
T Bamber (clerk); S Ottewell (committee member) 
  
 

1. Apologies for Absence 
 
Cllr K Oakes (county councillor) The apology was noted and accepted.  
Cllr J Matthiessen (district councillor) was not present but councillors were aware that he had other council meetings 
to attend and could be delayed. 
 

2. Declarations of Interest/Lobbying 
 

There were no issues involving councillors’ interests.  
 

3. Public Forum  
 

There were no members of the public present 
 

4. Minutes of Meeting held on Monday 12th February 2024 
 

Minutes for Monday 12th  February 2024 were reviewed. It was agreed they be signed as a true and accurate record of 
the meeting by the chairman.  
 

5. Matters arising from the Minutes 
 

Regarding the Combs Green play area, the chairman noted that Cllr Oakes had established no involvement on the part 
of the county council and that the district council was still investigating. It was agreed to defer any action until Cllr 
Matthiessen had reported. 
 
Following complaints about the two week ‘emergency’ closure of Tannery Road and affected traffic abusing Mill Lane, 
Anglian Water had produced a lengthy document purporting to explain their actions. It didn’t. 
 
Cllr Archer has researched some lighting that might address concerns over the unlit corner of Russet Gardens and the 
unfenced pond beside it. He will circulate details to Cllr Oakes and parish councillors. 
 
The chairman reported that an audit of the village road signs had been conducted and details of faded ones had been 
sent to Cllr Oakes, who had offered to arrange refurbishment. 
 

6. County Councillor’s Report 
 
The county councillor, having apologised for her absence, had sent her report previously and this is attached as 
appendix 1. 
  
 

7. District Councillor’s Report 
 
The district councillor was not present but he had previously sent his report, which is attached as appendix 2. 
  

8. Parish Council Chairman’s Report 
 

The chair reported that the only matter not raised elsewhere was the announcement of the outcome of the parish 
boundary review: the new development in Bowl Meadow will be included within the boundary of Battisford Parish 
Council from 2027. The other proposal, that houses in the Little Finborough end of Bildeston Road, become part of 
Battisford, was not taken up, and these will remain in Combs.  
 



 

 

9. Planning 
         
Applications:  

(i) DC/24//00812-  Model Farm Yard  – Works to a protected tree 
Councillors agreed to support this application. 

(ii) DC/24/01043 – Copelands, Little London – erection of a double garage 
Councillors had no objection to this application 

 
Decisions 

 
None received 
 
 

10. Finance 
  

a. Sub-committee report 
 
Cllr Tomlinson reported that the council finances were in order. Ms. Ottewell produced a document that 
clearly summarised the position with CIL monies and the time available within which funds were to be spent. 
The first expiry date was April 2027 and of that tranche £3,338 was so far unspent.  The councillor will 
convene a meeting to discuss and develop a timetable for future PIIP expenditure.  
 
The clerk reported that he had been advised CIL funds could not be put aside to save for the future capital 
investment in more cemetery land. This issue is addressed further under item 11. 
 
 

b. Accounts review to date 
 
The clerk reported that, as at 29 February, the Unity accounts had £4,000.49 in the current account and 
£74,302.46 in the savings account.  

 
The Budget analysis and financial summary were reviewed, and these were accepted. 
 
It was noted that the section 137 limit per elector for the year was £10.81. 
 
 

c. Payments received 
 
Nothing received 
 

d. Payments to hand  
 
(i)    Npower electricity for streetlights (direct debit) £239.30: This was approved by all councillors (Parish 
Councils Act 1957, S.3; Highways Act 1980 s.301) 
 
(ii)    SALC (audit training for S Ottewell) £36.00 This was approved by all councillors and the clerk was 
authorised to process this for BACS payment (Local Government Act 1972, s111) 

 
(iii) Clerk Pay:  
 As budgeted, the clerk’s annual pay of £5,541 had been processed through the HMRC website, which had 
determined net pay of £3,325.40 and PAYE income tax of £2,216.40, payable to HMRC. These payments were 
approved by all councillors and the clerk was authorised to process them for BACS payment ( Local 
Government Act 1972, s112). 
 
(iv)    S Ottewell (newsletter printing) £360.00. This was approved by all councillors and the clerk was         
authorised to process this for BACS payment (Local Government Act 1972, s111) 

 
 
 



 

 

By way of update, the clerk confirmed that the direct debit for the Information Commissioner (data protection act fee) 
was £35, not £40. This had been approved last month. 
 
 
 
 

  
11. Cemetery 

 
Rating form:  
Councillors had reviewed the responses drawn up by the clerk and authorised him to sign the form and send it to the 
rating agency. 
 
Future plans: 
While there was space available for a good number of years in the cemetery, it was recognised that at some point 
councillors in the future will have to acquire more burial land. Rather than face a shock load, it was agreed that, 
subject to available funds, the council should put £500 per year into a long term savings account. The clerk will 
research suitable savings accounts. 
 

12. Cricket Club 
 
The council had received a request for CIL funds from the cricket club, to contribute toward the cost of resurfacing the 
car park. Councillors noted that other parties had been approached and, taking into account the amounts being 
discussed, agreed to contribute £2,500. 
 
Action: Clerk to inform the club funds will be sent upon commencement of works. 
 

13. Council Policies 
 
Councillors had reviewed various council policies to ensure they remained appropriate and fit for purpose. With the 
exception of minor changes to the reserves policy and internal control report, it was agreed that they were all in good 
order. The clerk will attend to the changes and update the website. 
 
Action: Clerk to update policies, obtain chair’s signature and upload to the website. 
 

14. Communications Committee Report 
 
The first edition of the new format newsletter, covering Battisford, Ringshall and Combs, had been distributed. Ms 
Ottewell was congratulated on producing an excellent newsletter. The financial involvement of the other parties 
previously involved in the production of ‘Barclif’ is still being explored. 
 

15. Newsletter 
 
Once all those willing to help with delivery have been identified, the committee will develop a map of delivery rounds 
for the future. The contribution deadline for the next newsletter is intended to be 19th April with delivery in early May. 
 

16. D-Day Commemorations 
 
Councillors agreed that there should be a test run for the planned quiz and Cllr Larsen will take this on during March. 
 
 

17. Village Map 
 
Further ideas were discussed about what was wanted on a village map, including layers of different detail. The chair 
will make further enquiries as to local businesses that may be able to help. 
 
 

18. Litter Pick 
 
The clerk confirmed that all was ready for the litter pick on Sunday 24th March, subject to the weather. All volunteers 



 

 

can meet in the Tannery car park at 9:00 am; the clerk will set out routes and complete a risk assessment. 
 

19. Internal Control Report  
 
Councillors agreed that the redrafted internal control statement was fit for purpose and the chair signed the internal 
control report. Both documents will now be uploaded to the website. 
 
Action: Clerk to update website. 

 
 
 

20. Correspondence /Any other business/ items for inclusion on the next agenda 
 

 

• SALC has again mentioned that central government is keen to encourage all councillors to have ‘gov.uk’ email 
addresses. The general consensus was that the parish is too small to warrant unnecessary administrative 
technology, but it was agreed that the clerk should make enquiries.  
 

21. Date and time of next meeting:  Monday 8th April 2024 at 7:30pm, Battisford Cricket Club. 
 
  

The Meeting closed at 9.15 pm



 

 

Appendix 1 – County Councillor Report  
 

County Council report March 2024 

Public consultation on Suffolk County Council’s proposed devolution deal starts on 18 

March 
A 10-week public consultation on our proposed devolution deal with the Government will start on 18 
March and run through until 26 May. The consultation will be in two main parts – an open survey, hosted 
by Suffolk County Council, that any residents can complete and a sample survey of 1000 Suffolk residents 
conducted independently by Ipsos Mori. The consultation will be available through our website 
www.suffolk.gov.uk/devolution and social media. There will also be media coverage highlighting the 
consultation. 

Dragon Patcher lands in Suffolk to bolster response to rural potholes 
Suffolk Highways has welcomed the new pothole-repairing machine to help fix the growing number of 
potholes experienced nationally during the winter season, with a trial set to initially target defects in rural 
Suffolk. 

The Dragon Patcher is a machine that releases compressed air which cleans the surface of the road, 
before heating the surface to a temperature that enables repair material to bond effectively with the 
road surface, allowing the pothole to be repaired with an aggregate and hot bitumen material. 

Compared with the traditional approach of repairing potholes, the Dragon Patcher can work five times 
faster. This trial is in addition to the potholes being repaired around the clock as part of our routine repair 
programme, during the past two months Suffolk Highways has repaired 2,851 potholes across Suffolk. 

Fuelled by the biodiesel, HVO (hydrotreated vegetable oil), the patcher reduces raw material use and 
creates zero waste and has shown to provide significant carbon savings when compared to traditional 
patching techniques. 

Once the trial ends in Suffolk, a decision will be taken on whether to roll out the technology across the 
county. 

Councils’ loft insulation offer for Suffolk homes 
Suffolk’s Public Sector Leaders have launched a Suffolk Loft Insulation offer, teaming up with builders' 
merchant Travis Perkins to offer Suffolk residents a significant reduction on loft insulation. 

There are four product options available, and residents will receive a 50% discount off their purchase (up 
to £200), with free delivery. 

According to The Energy Saving Trust, it is estimated that an uninsulated home loses a quarter of its heat 
through its roof. An effective way to reduce this heat loss, and heating bills, is to insulate your loft, attic or 
flat roof. Correctly installed insulation should pay for itself many times over in its 40-year lifetime. 

The offer is open to anyone and will close once the allocated funding has been spent. To find out more 
visit www.greensuffolk.org/at-home/grants/. Simply fill out the online order form and Travis Perkins will 
be in touch to arrange payment and delivery. 

http://www.suffolk.gov.uk/devolution
https://www.greensuffolk.org/at-home/grants/
https://forms.office.com/e/aAX5csv5LE


 

 

The Loft Insulation Grant is being funded by Suffolk’s Public Sector Leaders and Travis Perkins and will 
help contribute to Suffolk’s Climate Emergency Plan and our vision for Suffolk to become Carbon Neutral 
by 2030. 

Have your say on Suffolk’s local transport plan 
Residents are invited to share their views on how they travel to help inform Suffolk’s Local Transport Plan. 
 
The plan sets out a long-term vision for transport in Suffolk and covers key themes such as 
decarbonisation of transport, strengthening the local economy, promoting health, wellbeing and social 
inclusion, and creating better-connected places that encourage a range of transport choices. 

Suffolk County Council is asking for feedback on the key themes proposed for the fourth version of the 
plan, which will cover the period until 2040 and respond to long-term transport opportunities and 
challenges facing Suffolk and the UK. 

A link to the survey can be found at https://www.suffolk.gov.uk/ltp4. The consultation will run for eight 
weeks until 8 April 2024. 

Feedback from the consultation will be collated and inform the production of the draft local transport 
plan. The full draft document will then be subject to further consultation later in the year. 

Council budget approved with a focus on protecting the most vulnerable 
Suffolk County Council has confirmed its financial budget for 2024-25. 
 
The £752.8m package was approved at the Full Council meeting on Thursday 15 February 2024, with the 
priority to protect vulnerable adults and children across the county. 

Despite the recently announced uplift in government funding and asking residents for the maximum 
Council Tax contribution, it is still not sufficient to cover the rising costs imposed by inflation, or the 
increasing levels of demand for services - in particular children’s care, special educational needs, and 
disabilities (SEND) and home to school transport. 

 
However, as a direct result of the government’s recent intervention to provide further funding, the 
following proposals were approved: 

• £500,000 of project funding will be made available to all arts and heritage organisations in Suffolk 
from April 2025 – it is intended that this funding will be available every year going forward. 

• £528,000 of core funding to nine arts and heritage organisations in Suffolk will end in March 2025. 
• £45,000 will be reinstated to support the County Music Service from April 2024 
• £9 million of reserves will be used to balance the 2024-25 budget. 

To provide care and services for vulnerable children and adults, the next two years will see an additional 
£42.7 million allocated to children’s services, and an additional £29.9 million for adult services. However, 
this means £64.7 million of savings needs to be found at the same time. 

These significant savings over the next two years include: 

• £11 million of staffing costs through changing the way services are delivered and restructuring 
across the council. 

https://www.suffolk.gov.uk/ltp4


 

 

• £30.6 million of additional savings from an extension of the council’s hugely successful Adult Social 
Care Transformation programme. 

The council’s budget will increase by 8.6% (from £693.0 million to £752.8 million), some of which is 
generated by a 4.99% increase in the council’s share of Council Tax, and additional Government funding. 

The increase of 4.99% to Council Tax is made up of a 2.99% increase in general Council Tax and a 2.00% 
increase dedicated to funding adult care. This will see the council’s share of a Band B property’s bill rise 
by £1.12 per week, compared to last year. 

More of Suffolk’s tree cover and orchards to be restored 
Suffolk County Council has secured funding of £201,213 from the government’s Local Authority 
Treescapes Fund on behalf of Babergh District Council, East Suffolk Council, Mid Suffolk District Council, 
Ipswich Borough Council and West Suffolk Council. 
 
The funding will go towards the planting of the trees, many of which are ‘standards’ around six feet in 
height when planted. The funding also covers three years of maintenance to help the trees become 
established. 

The Fund aims to restore tree cover in non-woodland areas which may have been impacted by issues 
such as disease, habitat degradation or ageing tree stock. Many of the proposed projects will involve their 
local community and pupils from local schools. 

Creating more orchards is one of the themes across the planting projects. Nationally, there has been a 
decline in the number of orchards because of commercial pressures and increased imports. 

This loss of orchards has impacts on the species they support, with less blossom and fruit for food, and 
less shelter and shading. It also means we are losing some of our heritage varieties and reducing genetic 
diversity. 

One example of this is the creation of a community orchard in Woods Meadow Country Park, near 
Lowestoft. Local varieties of apple, plum, gage and cherry trees will be sourced from the Suffolk & Apples 
& Orchards Project. The trees will be cared for by wardens, the Woods Meadow volunteer group, the 
local primary school, and local residents. The fruit will be available for the local visitors to the park to pick 
and eat, but also a good source of food for birds and wildlife. 

Council to review weed control for roads and pavements 
In February 2022, the council agreed to stop using glyphosate in its routine weed treatment programmes, 
to find more natural alternatives to help protect the local environment. 

However, the alternative products proved unable to meet requirements, which was further exacerbated 
by exceptional growing conditions. Multiple applications were sometimes needed which could introduce 
other negative environmental impacts. 

It has proved a challenge to reduce high performing treatments, whilst significantly mitigating the 
environmental impact. Other local authorities locally have experienced a similar situation. 

Regular weed treatment on our highway network will continue using a variety of methods, with plans for 
glyphosate being considered only when appropriate – the ambition remains to reduce the use of 
glyphosate as far as possible. 



 

 

Teams will continue to monitor and research the different approaches being used to remove weeds on 
our roads and pavements. Where needed, glyphosate would be used responsibly as it is one of the most 
cost-effective and long-lasting solutions. 

£4.4 million to be spent on additional staff to strengthen SEND reform 
Suffolk County Council’s Cabinet confirmed today that 60 new members of staff will be recruited to drive 
forward important reform to the way special educational needs and disability (SEND) services are 
delivered in Suffolk. 
 
New Cabinet Member for Education and SEND, Andrew Reid, today reaffirmed Suffolk County Council’s 
commitment to ensuring improvements to the SEND service go further and faster. This includes an 
increase in permanent SEND staff of nearly 15%. 
 
These new posts will support the improvement of the quality and timeliness of assessments, plans, 
reviews, and communications with families. 
 
In January, a report by Ofsted and Care Quality Commission (CQC) found significant concerns with the 
way SEND services are delivered by the NHS and Suffolk County Council. In response to this, the Local 
Area Partnership, made up of Suffolk County Council, the NHS Suffolk and Northeast Essex Integrated 
Care Board (ICB) and NHS Norfolk and Waveney ICB, must submit a Priority Action Plan by March 7 
outlining the improvement programme. 
 
In order to support this improvement programme, an additional £4.4million was signed off during the 
budget discussions at Full Council on February 15. Of this, £3.4million will provide 46 new full-time posts – 
a increase of 14.76% in current staffing levels. An additional £1million will be spent in 2024/25 to fund 14 
temporary posts. 
 
Cabinet today agreed to delegate authority to approve the priority action plan to be submitted to Ofsted 
and CQC on 7 March to the statutory director of children’s services in consultation with the Cabinet 
Member for Education and SEND. The priority action plan is also being approved at the Suffolk and North-
East Essex ICB Executive and the Norfolk and Waveney ICB Executive on 4 March 2024. 

Suffolk’s wettest ever winter breaks highway response records 
Storm Babet saw nearly two months’ worth of rain fall in 24 hours, the subsequent storms and severe 
weather events saw more sustained rainfall, leading up to what Met Office described as the fifth wettest 
February on record since 1836 with several days still to go. 

As a result of the extreme weather, Suffolk Highways has seen an 82% increase in requests for action on 
the highway - 18,000 additional customers reports so far during the 2023/24 financial year. 

The number of drainage and flooding issues have increased by a staggering 364% in the last five months 
when compared to the same period in 2022/23. Suffolk Highways has also responded to 2,117 emergency 
incidents in the same period, which represents a 64% increase on last year. 

The increased wet weather coupled with occasional freezing temperatures this time of year results in a 
sharp rise in pothole breakouts. Despite these challenges, highways has completed 34% more repairs to 
potholes in 2023/24 when compared with the previous year. 

To help keep up with this unparalleled increase in demand, Suffolk County Council is investing more 
resource and trialling new ways of working, including: 



 

 

• Increased highway funding allocated to fix potholes, resurface roads and repair drainage. 
• 70% increase in highway crews to maintain and repair the roads. 
• Launching a trial of new ‘Dragon Patcher’ equipment – a pothole-repairing machine which can 

repair potholes up to five times faster than traditional methods. 
• Trailing a ‘Road Mender’ – a patching machine used in urban areas which will help boost 

productivity and present more environmental benefits. 

 
  



 

 

Appendix 2 – District Councillor Report  
District Councillor Report:  Onehouse Ward – March 2024 

 
Council Budget 
agreed  

The first Green Administration budget was agreed by Council in February.  There 
will be a 2% increase in Council Tax (lower than most authorities).  The cost of 
services to residents and communities is expected to rise by £1.8M, and Core 
Government funding is not matching the inflationary pressures, so the modest 
council tax increase should help protect services and build on the new priorities of 
the Council.  The Green Administration is putting environmental sustainability and 
social justice at the heart of all its activities.  

Housing Revenue 
Account Budget  

The housing revenue budget will have financial challenges ahead, most notably an 
increase of £1.1M in the cost to run the housing service.  The housing revenue 
account and council general fund account are completely separate so there is no 
way to cross subsidise from one account to the other.  There will be a 7.7% 
increase in housing rents this year just to keep pace with rising costs.  There will 
also be increases in both service and utility charges for sheltered housing 
tenants.  Advice and help for those struggling with finances is available from the 
Council.    

Rural Transport 
grants  

A new rural transport grants scheme has just been launched to help provide 
passenger transport options across the district.  Existing community transport 
operators can apply for funding before 15th April.  More details are available here: 
https://midsuffolk.gov.uk/rural-transport-grants-scheme.    

Joint Local Plan  
Part 2  

All parish and town councils across both districts have all been invited to complete 
a questionnaire about the services and facilities present in each area.  This 
information is needed to prepare the next phase of the Joint Local Plan.  

Energy efficiency 
grants  

Funding is available to help residents with the cost of installing loft insulation, in 
partnership with Travis Perkins.  There are four product options available and 
residents will receive a 50% discount off their purchase (up to £200), with free 
delivery.   
According to The Energy Saving Trust, it is estimated that an uninsulated home 
loses a quarter of its heat through its roof.  Correctly installed insulation should 
pay for itself many times over in its 40-year lifetime.  More details can be found at 
the Green Suffolk website https://www.greensuffolk.org/at-home/grants/.    

Tree Cover  SCC has secured over £200K from the Government’s local authority Treescapes 
Fund for over 1500 new trees in a bid on behalf of all Suffolk councils, including 
MSDC.  The funding will go toward planting as well as maintaining the trees.  

Flooding The initial meeting of parishes and landowners focussed on the River Ratt 
catchment was well-attended, and there is scope for co-ordinated work to slow 
the flow into the river, and thus lessen the frequency of road closures at Burford 
Bridge. (Apologies for referring to Boulters Bridge in Village News, although that 
too suffers flooding from the River Ratt.)    

Council of the year The councils of Mid Suffolk, with a Green Party administration, and Babergh, that is 
Independently led, have just been jointly awarded Council of the Year for their 
collaboration and focus on their communities. This was awarded by the iESE, a not-
for-profit organisation created by local authorities as a shared resource to 
transform public services and retain experience within the sector.  

Councillor John Matthissen   07976 308128     councillor@matthissen.net  

https://midsuffolk.gov.uk/rural-transport-grants-scheme
https://www.greensuffolk.org/at-home/grants/

